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Senate Estimates — Aged Care Employment Study 

Report background 

• The Royal Commission into Aged Care Quality and Safety recommended that approved 
aged care providers be required to preference direct employment of workers engaged to 
provide personal care and nursing services (recommendation 87). In responding to the 
Royal Commission’s final report in 2021, the previous Government determined that this 
recommendation required further examination. 

Report findings and recommendation (key points attached) 

• A policy to preference direct employment would risk exacerbating workforce shortages in 
aged care. Agency workers are used in residential aged care to fill gaps or short-term 
vacancies. 

• Aged care consumers benefit from being able to access independent contractors, often 
hired over online platforms. Consumers value the choice and control they get from 
managing their own care, which can be important to cater to diverse needs. 

• Workers choose independent contracting as they value the flexibility, autonomy and 
potentially higher pay. 

• The PC recommended that there should not be a policy to preference direct 
employment. To promote quality and safety in aged care, the Government should 
expedite the broad reform agenda, including the development of quality standards and 
indicators for home care. 

Consultation and engagement 

• The Study received 50 submissions and 37 brief comments. Consultations were held 
with representatives from Australian Government agencies, businesses operating in the 
aged care sector and their peak bodies, unions, industry groups, consumer and 
community groups, and academics and researchers. 

− Unions we met with: Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation; Australian 
Services Union; Health Services Union; United Workers Union; and the Queensland 
Nurses and Midwives’ Union. 

Stakeholder reactions 

• Health Services Union National Secretary, Lloyd Williams, said using independent 
contractors would lead to a ‘dangerous decline in standards for both the worker and care 
recipient’.  

• The Aged and Community Care Providers Association agreed with the PC’s observation 
that providers already tend to preference direct employment. 

• Peter Scutt, CEO of Mable, welcomed the report’s findings. 

Government response 

• In the October Budget, the Government said it would ‘improve continuity of care by 
requiring aged care providers to preference direct employment for their staff’. 

  






